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U.S. Catholic Historian Publishes Issue
on the Black Catholic Experience

In recognition of Black History Month
and in honor of the centennial of the
ordination of Augustine Tolton as the
first Black Catholic priest, the U.S.
Catholic Historian dedicates its cur

rent issue to "The Black Catholic Ex

perience." The only illustrated Cath
olic historical journal, the U.S.
Catholic Historian entered a new phase
in its development in December of 1984
when it published its first theme is
sue on "American Catholics: patriotism
and Dissent in War and Peace." This
was followed by issues on intellectual
life and the Third Plenary Council of
Bal timore. The issue on "The Black
Catholic Experience" includes the fol

lowing articles: "Black Catholics in
Nineteenth Century America" by Cyprian
Davis, O.S.B.� "John R. Slattery's Vi
sion for the Evangelization of Ameri
can Blacks" by William L. Portier�
"The Ordeal of the Black Priest" by
Stephen J. Ochs� "A Peculiar Institu
tion: Catholic Parish Life and the
Pastoral Mission to the Blacks in the
Southeast, 1850-1980" by Michael Mc

Nally� "Thank God We Ain' t What We

Was: the State of the Li turgy in the
Black Cathol ic Communi ty" by Clarence
Joseph Rivers� "Toward a Black Catho
lic Archives" by Peter E. Hogan,
S. S. J . � "Adventures in Black Cathol ic

History: Research and Writing" by Al
bert S. Foley, S.J.� and "Black Catho
lics and Afro-American Religious His

tory: Autobiographic Reflections" by
Albert J. Raboteau.

The U.S. Catholic Historian is pub
lished by the U.S. Catholic Historical
Society. The Society, which was

founded in New York C i ty in 1884, is
under the leadership of Dr. Brian But

ler of Bronxv ille, New York, and has
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the strong endorsement of Cardinal
John O I Connor, honorary pres ident of
the Society. Membership is open to
all at a $20.00 fee. An individual
subscription to the journal is $16.00
and back issues are available at $4.00
a copy. For information, write to the
editor, P.O. Box 16229, Baltimore, MD

21210, or call (301 )242-4499.

History of San Francisco Catholicism
Conference

The Chancery Archives of the Archdio
cese of San Francisco will host a one

day conference ent i t Led "The History
of Bay Area Catholicism" on Saturday,
June 7, 1986 at the Chancery Off ice
conference room, 445 Church St., San
Francisco. The conference is being
organized by Dr. Jeffrey M. Burns,
archivist of the Archdiocese of San

Francisco, and papers will be present
ed on the immigrant and ethnic experi
ence in San Francisco, pioneer Cathol
icism, women religious, education, and

popular piety. For more information
write Dr. Jeffrey M. Burns, Chancery
Archives, P.O. Box 1799, Colma, CA
94014 or call (415)994-5211.

Mexican-American Cultural Center
Summer Sessions

The Mexican-American Cultural Center
(MACC), a national center for Hispanic
ministry, San Antonio, Texas, offers
specialized study weeks from June 1 to

August 1, 1986 on a range of subjects:
Crea t ive Catechet ics, Comun idades de
Base, Los Evangelios en la Vida Cris
tiana, Fe y Liderazgo, La Familia His
pana, Preaching the Parables of Jesus,
Evangelizacion por los Sacramentos,
Cathol ic Evangel ism, Pastoral Use of
Computers, Reflexion Teologica de Nu

estra Cultura Hispana, Pastoral de



Conj unto, La Parroquia H ispana, Con
ferencia de Diaconos Hispanos, Pastor
al Juvenil Hispana, and more.

The center also offers three-week
courses on Cultural Awareness for Cat
echists and Educators, An Introduction
to Hispanic Ministry, and Intensive
Spanish for Pastoral Ministry.

For further information on the 1986
summer programs at MACC, contact Janie
Dean, MACC, P.O. Box 28185, San Anton

io, TX 78228 or call (800) 531-6222
(toll free for Out-of-state residents)
or (512) 732-2156 (Texas residents).

Archives Workshop
The Cathol ic Archives Newsletter an

nounced that a Religious Archives
Workshop will be held Sunday evening,
June 8 to Thursday, June 12, 1986 at
St. John's Provincial Seminary, Ply
mouth, Michigan. The workshop coordi
nators and leaders will be James M.
O'Toole, archivist, Archdiocese of
Boston, and Elizabeth Yakel, archi
v ist, Archd iocese of Detroi t. Topics
will include all basic archival func
tions as well as special topics such
as canon and civil law, writing grant
proposals, microfilming, and collec
tion development. There will be
hands-on arrangement and description
exercises as well as visits to select
ed archives in the area. The cost of
the workshop will be approximately
$350 including lodging and most
meals. Enrollment will be limited to
50 people. For more information con

tact Elizabeth Yakel, Archives of the
Archdiocese of Detroit, 1234 Washing
ton Blvd., Detroit, Michigan 48226.
Phone (313) 237-5846.

Grail Archives Open
The Grail Movement received funding
from the National Endowment for the
Humanities during 1984 and 1985 to ar

range and organize its historical col
lections. The Grail Movement Archives
is now open to researchers as of Janu
ary 1, 1986. Interested researchers
may address inquiries to Joyce Die
trick, Grailville, 932 O'Bannonville
Rd., Loveland, OH 45150. phone (513)-
683-2340.

Georgetown University Library Project
The Special Collections Division,
Georgetown University Library, has
been awarded a grant of $94,000 by the
U.S. Department of Education to fund
the first year of a planned two-year
project whose goal is the production
of a cumulated and very detailed com

puter-generated index to the nearly
1,500 linear feet of Jesuit and Jesu

it-related manuscripts and allied ma

terials housed in the Division. These

date from 1551 to the recent past and
include the Archives of .the Maryland
Province of the Society; the Woodstock

College Archives; the Georgetown Uni
versity Archives (in part); and papers
of nearly 200 other Jesuit houses and
individuals. These latter include the
Milton House Archives, an important
English recusant collection; records
of the magazine America and of America
House, New York; and papers of John

Courtney Murray, S.J., Gustave weigel,
S.J., John LaFarge, S.J., and Wilfrid

Parsons, S.J., to name only a few.

The Education Department funds have

permitted the hiring of three full
time staff for the project, which will
involve extensive recataloging of the
collections to correct previous incon
sistencies and errors of various

kinds; the University Library has pro
vided the requisite computer equip
ment. The project will utilize a com

bination of IBM, Sperry, and Tallgrass
hardware running primarily Ashton
Tate's dBase III. Specific programs
for the project have been designed by
Jon K. Reynolds, univer�ity archivist
and project director. Those interest
ed should contact him, (202)625-4160,
for further details.

·CUSHWA CENTER ACTIVITIES·

Hibernian Lecture

On October 31, 1985 at Notre Darne,
Professor Lawrence McCaffrey of Loyola
University of Chicago delivered the
annual Hibernian Lecture on "Fictional
Images of Irish-America." The lecture
is sponsored by the Ancient Order of
Hibernians and the Ladies Auxilliary
of the Ancient Order of Hibernians.
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Cushwa Graduate Fellowship
The Charles and Margaret Hall Cushwa
Graduate Fellowship in American Catho
l ic Stud ies for the 1985- 86 academic
year was awarded to Susan lI. Wh i te,
doctoral cand idate in the Departmen t
of Theology, University of Notre Dame,
who is studying the "Liturgical Arts
Society (1928-1972): An Episode in the
American Roman Catholic Liturgical
Movement."

Hibernian Research Award

The Cushwa Center is pleased to an

nounce that Or. Thomas M. Truxes,
Westbrook High School, Westbrook, Con
necticut, is the 1986 recipient of the
Hibernian Research Award of $2,000.
The award enables Or. Truxes to revise
his doctoral dissertation submitted at

Trinity College, Dublin, for publica
tion. His study relates to the vital
role of Ir ish-Amer ican trade in the
economic development of Colonial Amer
ica.

The deadline for the 1987
is December 31, 1986.
forms are available from
Center.

competition
Application
the Cushwa

American Catholic Studies Seminar

The seminar met twice during the

spring semester of 1986 at Notre
Dame. In the first session, February
6, Professor Mary Schneider, Depart
ment of Religious Studies, Michigan
State University, presented the paper,
"The Transformation of American Sis
ters: The Sister Formation Conference
as Catalyst for Change, 1954-1964."
On March 13, Professor William Dinges,
Depar tmen t of Re l ig ion and Re l ig ious
Edùcation, Catholic University of

America, presented, "In Defense of
Truth and Tradition: Catholic Tradi
tionalism in America, 1964-1974." The
papers are available in the working
papers series costing $3.00 per paper.

Travel Research Grants

The Cushwa Center is pleased to an

nounce the winners of its Travel Re
search Grants for 1986: Professor Deb
ra Campbell, Gettysburg College, Get-

tysburg, Pennsylvania, who is studying
the Cathol ic Ev idence Gu ild focus ing
on Frank Sheed and Mais ie Ward; Pro
fessor Ch a r I es Cha t field, Wi t tenberg
University, Springfield, Ohio, who is
studying the World Council of Churches
and the Roman Catholic Joint Committee
on Society, Development, and Peace

(Sodepax), 1968-1981; and Professor
William Portier, Mount Saint Mary's
College, 8mmitsburg, Maryland, who is
preparing a biography of John R. Slat
tery, Catholic evangelist to American
blacks and Catholic modernist.

• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •

Publications
The Adorers of the Blood of Christ in
the Church and-rn the WOrld, 1834="
1984, by SisterAntonietta Maraone,
ASC, is available from Sister Mary
Catherine Clark, ASC, Provincial Sec

retary, Adorers of the Blood of

Christ, provincial House, Ruma, Route

1, Box 115, Red Bud, IL 62278.
$10.00.

The American Catholic Experience: A

History from Colonial times to the

Present, by Jay P. Dolan, prov�es-a
comprehensive history of Catholicism
within the American experience -- the
firs t such vol ume to ref lect the new

communal and social awakening that

emerged from Vatican Council II.

Doubleday. 1985. 480 p. $19.95.

The American Churches in World War I,
by John F. Piper, Jr., focuses on both
Roman Catholic and Protestant churches
and organizations which worked to

create a cooperative and national min

istry. Included are chapters entitled
"The National Catholic War Council";
"Catholic Leadership"; and "The Sacra
mental Ministry." Ohio university
Press, 1985. 230 p. ISBN 0-8214-
0801-1. $27.50.

The Celebration of Liturgy in the Par

TSFles, by Mark Searle andDavid-C:
Leege, focuses on methods of study,
the progess of the Mass, the Li turgy
of the Word, the Li turgy of the Eu
char ist, the qual i ty of the celebra
tion, music and song, and social di
mens ions of the l i turgy. Report no.

S, August, 1985. 8 p. Notre Dame Study
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of Catholic Parish Life, university of
Notre Dame, 1201 Memorial Library,
Notre Dame, IN 46556.

Changing Patterns of Religious Educa
tion, edited by Marvin J. Taylor, pro
vldes an overview, in twenty-one brief
essays, of the status, needs, and fo
cus of religious education in the Uni
ted States and Canada among evangel i
cals, mainline Protestants, and Roman
Catholics. Abingdon Press, 1984. 319
p. ISBN 0-687-06046-X. $15.95.

Devotion to the Hol� Spirit in
Amerlcan Cathollclsm, edlted by Joseph
P. Ch inn ic i (Sources of Amer ican
Spirituality Series), paulist Press,
1985. 256 p. ISBN 0-8091-0366-4.

The D irectory of Women ReI ig ious in
the United Statës, 1985, edited by
Magdalen O'Hara, OSU, provides a pro
f ile by name, local address, order,
and diocese of women religious today.
The Directory is divided into two pri
mary sectlons: the diocesan listing of
residences and names of sisters pres
ently living therein; and the alpha
betical index of sisters. wilmington,
Delaware: Michael Glazier, 1985. 987
p. ISBN 0-89453-528-5. $65.00

Focolare After Thirty Years, by Ser
gius C. Lorit and Nuzzo Maria Grimal
di, provides basic information about
the Focolare movement. New City
Press, 1976. 198 p. ISBN 0-91178-
2273. $4.50. (New City Press, the
publishing house of the Focolare Move
ment, offers a wide variety of books
and pamphlets on both the Focolare
Movement and its members, as cited in
their 1985 catalogue of publications.)

Italian Americans: New Perspectives in
Italian Immigratio--n and Ethnicity;
edited by Lydio F. Tomasi, represents
the proceedings of the International
Conference on the I tal ian Experience
in the united States, Columbia Univer
sity, 1983. In three parts, the vol
ume includes the latest sociodemogra
phic profile of Italian Americans;
present and future migratory trends;
the state of Italian American research
in Italy, the U.S., and Canada, and
various dimensions of the Italian
American experience. Center for Mi
gration Studies, 209 Flagg Place, Sta-

ten Island, NY 10304, 1985. 486 p.
$17.50 +$2.50 postage and handling.

Life and Prayer (Series II), by Thomas

Merton,- consists of a set of twelve
cassettes taped from lectures at Geth
semani during Merton's years of teach

ing, 1951-1965. Topics include: "Life
and Afterlife"; "The Ways of God";
"The Our Father"; and "Love and Hope."
1982. Electronic Paperbacks, P.O. Box

2, Chappaqua, NY 10514. $96.66/set.

The Madonna of 115th Street: Faith and

communlty in- Italian Harlem, 1880-

1950, by Robert Anthony Orsi is a

study of the annual festa of the Ma

donna of Mount Carmel on East 115th
Street in New York City and the devo
tion of the Italian immigrants and
their children who lived around her.
Orsi studies the symbols and rituals
of the annual celebration, indicating
how they disclose the inner lives of
the participants. Yale University
Press, 1985. 287 p. ISBN 0-300-03262-
5. $29.95.

New Catholic Women: The Contemporary
Challenge to Tradi tTOnal ReI ig ious
Authority, by Mary Jo Weaver, details
the suppression and marginalization of
women in American Catholic history and
counter-movements toward full

participation now coming to fruition.
Harper & Row, 1985. 320 p. ISBN
0-06-069287-1. $18.95.

New Indian Sketches, by Pierre-Jean
DeSmet, translated by Rev. Edward J.
Kowrach. Ye Galleon Press, Fairfield,
WA 1985. ISBN 0-87770-33p-1. $12.50.

New Religious Movements in the United
states and Canada: A Critlcar-Assess
ment an�nnotated Bibliography, com

plIed by Diane Choquette, takes as its
historical starting point the coun
ter-culture of the 1960s in the United
States, covering works published
through 1983. Approximately 90 per
cent of the items described are in the
New Religious Movements Research Col
lection, Graduate Theological Union
Library, Berkeley, California. In ad
di tion to reference works, scholarly
materials are arranged by discipline:
historical, sociological and anthro
pological, psychological and psychia
tr ic, theolog ical and r e I ig ious, and
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legal. Greenwood Press, 1985. 235 p.
ISBN 0-313-23772-7. (Bibliographies
and indexes in r e I ig ious stud ies; no.

5). $39.95.

Of Piety and Planning: Liturgy, the

Parishioners, and the Professionals,
by Mark SearleandDavid C. Leege,
discusses limits to generalizations;
parishioners' evaluations of Sunday
liturgies; planning and resources; how
parishioners see the liturgy; and pat
terns of devotion. Report No.6, De

cember, 1985. Notre Dame Study of
Catholic Parish Life, University of
Notre Dame, 1201 Memorial Library, No
tre Dame, IN 46556. 7 p. (Bi-monthly.
Comprehensive survey of Roman Catholic
parishes in the United States conduct
ed by the Insti tute for Pastoral and
Social Ministry and the Center for the

Study of Contemporary Society of the

University of Notre Dame.)

Of P ilgr image, Prayer and Promise: A

Story of St. Mary's We�halia, 1836�
1986 presents a p

ì

c tor
ì

a I and genea
logical history of old and new West

phalia. Publication date: May 24,
1986. $18.72. Available from West

phalia Historical Society, c/o General

Delivery, Westphalia, MI 48894.

The Old Cathol ic Sourcebook, by Karl
Prut�and J. Gordon Melton defines
"Old Catholicism" as a number of inde

pendent I i turg ical church bod ies who

together share two characteristics:
they are independent of the tradition
al Apostolic Sees of Rome, Constanti
nople and Canterbury, and they all

possess what they claim is a valid

apostolic succession in their hier
archical leadership. In three sec

tions, this work describes the devel
opment of Old Catholicism, provides a

bibliography of Old Catholic Churches,
including a survey of all literature
by and about the American phase of Old
Cathol icism, and I ists alphabetically
all the Old Catholic bishops who have
had jurisdiction over members in t.h e
United States. A directory of juris
dictions is also included. 1983. Gar
land. 254 p. ISBN 0-8240-9111-6.

participation in Catholic Parish Life:
Rellglous Rltes and Parlsh Actlvlties
in the 1980s by---Oavid C. Leege and
Thomas A. Trozzolo draws on data from

the Notre Dame Study of Catholic Par

ish Life (CPL). topics covered by
th is report include "The M ingl ing of
Past and Present: Catholics in the
American Mainstream"; "Catholics Long
ing for the Past;" "participation in
ReI ig ious Roles"; and "Par ish Act iv i
ties." Report No.3, April, 1985. 8

p. Notre Dame Study of Catholic Par

ish Life, University of Notre Dame,
1201 Memorial Library, Notre Dame,
Ind. 46556.

Religion in Indiana: A Guide to His
tor ical Resources, by- L. C. Rudolph
and Judith E. Endelman, provides a

wealth of source material for Indiana
religious history. In three parts,
the first consists of 2,873 printed
works histories, theses, biogra
phies, d iar ies, art i c l e s , and pamph
lets concerning religion in Indiana
from pioneer days to the present.
Part 2 provides detailed descriptions
of archival sources deposi ted in 108
institutional collections, including
libraries, historical societies, and
denominational archives. Part 3 con

sists of a register of 1,654 histories
of religious congregations in Indiana,
arranged by county and place name. A

subj ect index prov ides add i tional ac

cess to this valuable bibliography of
Indiana's religious heritage. Indiana
University Press, 1985. 224 p. ISBN
0-253-34960-5. $22.50.

Religion in the South, edited by
Charles Reagan Wllson, consists of pa

pers by John B. Boles, C. Er ic L in

coIn, David Edwin Harrell, Jr., J.

wayne Flynt, Samuel S. Hill, and Edwin
S. Gaustad. Essays were originally
presented at the Porter L. Fortune

Chancellor's symposium on Southern

History, University of Mississippi,
October 3-5, 1984. Topics include

Ev;angel ical protestantism in the Old

South; religious pluralism; black her

itage; and religion and politics in

the South. Universi ty Press of Mis

sissippi, Jackson. 1985. 200 p. ISBN

0-87805-256-9. $15.00.

Religious Values and Parish participa
tion: The paradoX()f Individual Needs
In a CoiTimun l tar ian-Church, by Dav id

c: Leege and Thomas A. Trozzolo, dis
cusses the parish in terms of order

and religious diversity. Also includ-
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ed is an analysis of expectations of
th e p aris h - "Wh a t i s a p arish sup
posed to be?" Models of the parish,
par ish purposes and act i v i ties, rel i

gious practices and parish priorities
are also discussed in detail. Report
No.4, June, 1985. 8 p. Notre Dame

Study of Catholic Parish Life, Univer
sity of Notre Dame, 1201 Memorial Li
brary, Notre Dame, Ind. 46556.

Some Reminiscences about Fray Junipero
serra, edited by Msgr. Francis J. Web
er, consists of twelve essays docu
menting the life and apostolate of
Fray Junipero Serra (1713-1784).
Chapters include "The First of Serra's
Missions" by W. Michael Mathes;
"Founding Father of San Diego" by Iris
Wilson Engstrand; and "Reflections on

Serrana Literature" by Msgr. Weber.
Published for the California Catholic
Conference by the Kn igh ts of Col um
bus. 1985. 132 p. Available at Daw
son's Book Shop, 535 North Larchmont
Blvd., Los Angeles, CA 90004 $13.00.

Studies in Catholic History in Honor
of John Tracy Ellis, edited by Nelson
H. Minnich, Robert B. Eno, and Robert
F. Trisco, honors Msgr. Ellis on his
eightieth birthday, July 30, 1985.
Twenty-four former students, col

leagues, and friends contribute essays
to this Festschrift, covering a wide
range of top

ì

c s central to American
Catholicism. Michael Glazier, Wil
mington, Del., 1985. 765 p. ISBN 0-
89453-531-5. $35.00.

This Pilgrim House: The History of the
COIUmbia Province or-the Adorers of
the Blood of Christ, one of several
works published in conjunction with
the sesqu icen tennial of the Adorers,
published in 1984, is available from
Sister Antonia Mary Longo, ASC, St.
Joseph Convent, Columbia, PA 17512.

West-Wind, Spirit Wind: Adorers of the
Blood of Christ: Wichita Province, by
SisterlHelen Streck, ASC, published in
1984, is available from the author,
1400 S. Sheridan, wichita, KS 67213.

Women and the Authority of Inspira
tion: A-"Rëexamination of Two prophetic
Movements From � Contemporary Feminist
Perspective, by Elaine C. Huber, con-

centrates on the Montanist movement in

the early church and the Antinomian
movement in the Massachusetts Bay Col

ony. The author examines sources, de

velopments and theolog ical/historical
implications of conflicts between

"authority of inspiration" and the in

stitutional structures of authority as

they affected women in potential lead

ership roles. University Press of

America. 1985. 252 p. ISBN 0-8191-
4903-9. $26.25.

Women and Religion in America, vol.
III: T�Twentleth cëJntury, edited by
Rosemary Radford Ruether and Rosemary
Skinner Keller, contains introductions
by eleven women scholars to outstand

ing selections of documentary sources

and commentar ies. Harper & Row,
1985. 448 p. ISBN 0-06-066833-4.
$24.95.

Women, Religion and Social Change, ed
i ted by Yvonne Yazbeck Haddad and El
lison Banks Findly, gathers studies
solicited for the symposium "Women,
Religion and Social Change" held Octo
ber 21-22, 1983 at Hartford Seminary,
Hartford, Conn. Included among twenty
essays on a wide range of topics is
"The American Catholic Bishops and Wo

man: From the Nineteenth Amendment to

ERA" by Antoinette Iadarola. State

University of New York Press, 1985.
508 p. ISBNO-88706-068-4. $49.00.

Personal Notices
Bernard Aspinwall, Office for Interna
tional programs, University of Glas
gow, Glasgow G12 AQQ, Scotland, U.K.,
seeks information on Samuel Henry
Browne, a former Episcopalian clergy
man in Scotland, a contributor to and
poss ibly ed i tor of the New York Tab
let, who reputedly married a daughter
� Maria Monk. Information on the
whereabouts of any letters, articles
by or about him would be gratefully
received.

James H. Bailey, Petersburg, Virginia,
has been appointed curator for collec
tions of the five museums of the city
of Petersburg.
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Rev. Harry M. Culkin, archivist, Dio
cese of Brooklyn, has been elected
president of the Long Island Archives
Conference. He had served as Secre

tary of the LIAC for the past four
years. He also has been elected vice
president (1985-87) and president
elect (1987-89) of the National Asso
ciation of Catholic Diocesan Archi
vists. The Catholic Library Associa
tion has recently assigned him as its
liaison to the Society of American Ar
chivists.

James J. Divita, Marian College, Indi
anapolis, is writing an architectural
history of Sts. Peter and Paul Cathe
dral, Indianapolis, on the occasion of
i ts renova t ion and cont inues work on

the Italian immigrants in Indiana.

Jay P. Dolan, director the Cushwa Cen
ter, is spending the spring semester
of 1986 as Fulbright professor at the
University College, Cork, Ireland.

Grace Donovan, S.U.S.C., Stonehill
College, North Easton, Massachusetts,
is preparing a time-line and booklet
"Beginning: Holy Union Women in th�
U.S.A., 1886-1986," for their centen
nial ìn America.

Charles Fanning, Department of Eng
lish, Bridgewater State College,
Bridgewater, Massachusetts, is working
on a study of the fictional self-image
of the Amer ican I r ish from the 18th

century to the present. He would ap
preciate references to lesser known
works from the early 20th century.

Edwin S. Gaustad, University of Cali
fornia, Riverside, is studying reli
gion and the new nation during the
constitutional period.

Rev. Jerry Hiland, archivist of the
Archdiocese of Cincinnati, is present
ly wr i t ing a h istory of the Cathol ic
Student Mission Crusade, which was

headquartered in Cincinnati from 1918
to 197 O.

Chr ista R. Kle in, research assoc iate
of Hartford Seminary, Lilly Endowment,
and the Lutheran Theological Seminary,
is writing a history of social policy

in the Lutheran church in America and

conducting a national study of the

role of trustees in the qovernance of
Protestant theological schools. The
Lutheran historical conference has ap

pointed her chair of a committee to

assess the state of American Lutheran

stud ies.

Rev. Anthony J. Kuzniewski, S.J., Col

lege of the Holy Cross, Worcester,
Massachusetts, is beginning work on a

history of the College of the Holy
Cross.

Rev. William P. Leahy, S.J., Depart
ment of History, Marquette University,
has completed his dissertation in his

tory at Stanford University entitled

"Jesuits, Catholics, and higher educa
tion in Twentieth-Century America."

Rev. Richard M. Leliaert, O.S.C., Naz

areth College, Kalamazoo, Michigan,
spent eight months in England studying
death, dying, and bereavement.

Sr. Joan de Lourdes Leonard,C.S.J. ,
St. Joseph Convent,
York, is working on a

Diocese of Rockville
1982.

Brentwood, New

history of the

Center, 1957-

Dolores Liptak, R.S.M., Catholic Ar

chival Services, Washington, D.C., is
ed i tor and author of the quarterly,
INFO, of Marian Helpers Center, Stock
br idge, Massachusetts, and has begun
a historical essays series in the

quarterly, Marian Helpers Bulletin.

Sr. Mary Denis Maher, C.S.A., 9805
Lake Avenue, Cleveland, Ohio 44102, is
a doctoral candidate at Case Western
Reserve university and is doing a dis
sertation on the role and image of the
sisters who served during the Civil
War and would appreciate any informa
tion from communities of religious she
has not already contacted.

Annabelle M. Melville reports that her

biography of Bishop william DuBourg of

Louisiana will appear in the Spring of

1986 from Loyola Universi ty Press of

Chicago and selected documents of

Saint Elizabeth Seton is also due from

Paulist Press in the Sources of Ameri
can Spirituality series.
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Jon Nilson, Loyola University of Chi
cago, is studying the theological bas
es of American Catholic thought.

Professor Clifford J. Reutter, Univer
sity of Detroit, is preparing a study
on "Saint Nicholas: Patron of Immi
grants and the poor."

James D. Shand, History Department,
University of Portland, 5000 N. Willa
mette Blvd., Portland, Oregon 97203,
is completing research for an article
on the historical origins and present
controversy over Oregon's religious
garb law, which forbids public school
teachers to wear religious dress. He
would be interested in hearing from
anyone who has done, or is doing, his
torical or legal research into similar
laws in some of the Midwestern or

Eastern states.

Susan Margot Smith, doctoral candidate
in American studies at the University
of Minnesota, has just finished a dis
sertation entitled "The Catholic Char
ismatic Renewal: An American Evangeli
cal Hybrid."

George Weigel, president of the James
Madison Foundation, has prepared a

study of American Catholic thought on

ethics, war, and peace that will be
available from Oxford University Press
in late 1986 ..

Rev. William Wolkovich, Norwood, Mas

sachusetts, 1S completing a study of
the Knights of Lithuania, a national
fraternal organization formed in 1912.

Sr. Mary Simplicia Wytrwal, C.S.S.F.,
announced that the Felician Sisters
Central Archives of which she is di
rector and archivist will be dedicated
on Wednesday, September 24, 1986, in
Enfield, Connecticut. It will house
copies of documents generated in the
ten prov inces and two v ice-prov inces
of the Congregation of the Sisters of
St. Felix of Cantalice.

The Archives of the Archdiocese of
Detroit: An Institutional Profile
The Diocese of Detroit was established
in 1833. However, Catholic priests
had been among the early French ex

plorers of the Michilimackinac region

since the seventeenth century. De

troit was founded when a party led by
Antoine Cadillac arrived on July 24,
1701. The first mass was celebrated
on July 26, the feast of Ste. Anne and
the prjmitive chapel which was soon to

be built would bear her name. Ste.

Anne's parish, still in existence to

day, was destroyed by fire in 1704 and
1805 and has had five different loca

tions. In spite of these disruptions,
the parish has been able to maintain
the second longest continuous series
of sacramental registers in the United
States, dating from 1704.

These early sacramental records from
Ste. Anne's parish are the earliest
manuscript holdings in the Archives of
the Archd iocese of Detroi t (MD). In

general, the AAD keeps only the sacra

mental records of closed parishes.
Each of the 333 parishes in the Arch
diocese maintains its own sacramental
registers. All of these registers
(approximately 3500 in number) have
been microfilmed under the direction
of . the AAD. The secur i ty copies of
microfilm are stored in a recently
renovated temperature and humidity
controlled vaul t along wi th a large
portion of the manuscript collection.
They are available for historical re

search with certain stipulations on

the more recent records (from 1900 to
the present). The AAD houses at the

present time an estimated 1500 linear
feet of manuscript materials and a

300-book library pertaining to the
history of Detroit, Catholicism in the
United States as well as many standard
Catholic-Reference works� The follow
ing is an outline of the different
collections in the AAD, beginning with
those that are a result of the normal
institutional and administrative func
tions of the Archdiocese of Detroit.

Bishops' Administrative Papers
The holdings of the AAD begin with the
establishment of the diocese in 1833.
These manuscripts consist mainly of
the individual bishop's administrative
papers. Prior to 1833 (other than the
Ste. Anne's sacramental registers),
the archives houses about a linear
foot of materials concerning mission
ary priests, particularly Father Gab
riel Richard, ministry to the Indians,
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and various legal documents. An item
ized calendar is available for these

pre-d iocesan ma ter ials. La ter B ish

ops' Administrative collections have
folder-level descriptions. Records

regarding Indian missionary activity
from 1704-1882 contained in the AAD
are inventor ied and descr ibed in the
recent publication Guide to Catholic
Indian Mission and School Records in
Midwest Repositories by Philip Bantin.

The first bishop, Frederick Rese

(1833-1842) administered the Detroit
diocese which extended into present
day Wisconsin. He left Detroi t under
curious circumstances after only nine
years and left few official records.
His successor was Bishop Peter Paul
LeFevre. I t is dur ing Bishop LeFev
re's episcopacy that the diocesan re

cords really begin documenting the

pastoral, missionary, legal, and fin
ancial activities. Materials are di
vided into three series: First, manu

scr ipt items, largely s ingul ar docu
ments as deeds and incoming mail; sec

ondly, bound 'Letterbooks' of the

Bishops', vicar-Generals', or Chancel
lors' outgoing official letters, and

finally, bound volumes of financial
records. During the final years of

Bishop Lefevre's administration, par
ish, school, and cemetery annual and
financial reports and estimates become
more common and consistent. These
early parish records that demonstrate
the evolving relationship between the

'Chancery' and the par ishes form an

other record group, PARISH FILES,
which are discussed below.

The records of the next two bishops,
Caspar Henry Borgess (1870-1887) and
John Samuel Foley (1888-1918) share
the same series and organization as

their predecessors. The Bishops' Ad
ministrative Papers have been arranged
chronologically with files for certain

noteworthy subjects. One prominent
change during the episcopacies of

these later bishops is that the Let

terbook series ends in 1914, as a re

sult of broader acceptance of the

typewriter. The collection of records
from the fifth episcopal administra
tion in Detroi t , that of Bishop Mi
chael James Gallagher (1918-1937) also
suffers from this transition to the

typewriter. Letters no longer compil-

ed in a sturdy book, existed as singu
lar sheets of fragile paper and were

easily lost before they could be prop
erly dealt with and organized. During
the Gallagher episcopacy, the 'Chan

cery' grew tremendously and another

series, described below, begins - the

CHANCERY COLLECTION.

The Edward Cardinal Mooney Administra
tive Collection (1937-1958) represents
the first voluminous episcopal collec
tion in Detroi t. Only a prel iminary
inventory of these materials has been

completed as opposed to complete in
house finding aids for the collections
of all the previous administrations.
The initial appraisal and several
scholars' comments reveal a surprising
gap in the materials regarding the
events and tone of Cardinal Mooney's
actual episcopacy in Detroi t. He was

reputed to have transacted an over

whelming amount of his business over

the telephone. This collection is

rich, however, in tracing Cardinal

Mooney's activities in the National
Catholic Welfare Conference.

Few records of Detroi t' s most recent

former Archbishop, John Cardinal Dear

den (1958-1981) are yet in the AAD.

Parish Files

I. Open Par ishes. The par ish files
date back to the nineteenth century
and contain assorted i terns generated
or accumulated by the Chancery to form
the administrative viewpoint of the

parish. The Parish Files are divided
into five series: A. Canonical Docu

ments, B. Official Reports, C. Corres

pondence, D. School Mater ials and E.
Historical Materials. The earliest
records are primarily reports with an

occasional inventory, letter, or peti
t ion. The ser ies of reports in the
files extends to 1920, after which
these are available on microfilm. The
bulk of the correspondence in these
files dates from 1920. still, these
files possess a wealth of information
on every aspect of parish life.

The AAD encourages each parish to keep
its own archives as required by Canon
Law. The AAD could not possibly begin
to house all of the parish archives
nor would i t be proper to do so even
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parish History Programs that strive to

assist parishioners in the Archdiocese
in writing their parish h i s t.o r i e s by
providing them with basic research

techniques and to make them aware of

all the poss ible sources of informa
tion in the vicinity.

Institutional endorsement for the AAD

is solid and enthusiastic. Essential
to its growth and continued success is
the support of Archbishop Edmund Szoka
and the Chancellor and former archi

vist, Rev. Leonard P. Blair. Internal
use has quadrupled in recent years.
The AAD has responded well to the in
creased activity and has become an in

tegral part of the Archdiocdese of De

troi t.

Elizabeth Yakel, Archivist
Archdiocese of Detroit

Lord Baltimore's Pious Enterprise:
Toleration and Community in Colonial

Maryland, 1634-1725
My dissertation examines religion and
cu I ture in colonial Maryland for the
first century of its history. For a

var iety of reasons, the d issertat ion
is well-timed, I think. For example,
the inter-denominational bitterness
that colored much of the early work on

Maryland's religious history (often
rendering that work hopelessly paro
chial) is a thing of the past. Our

understanding of religion itself dif
fers from what it was a generation or

so ago as well; today, for example, we

are cur ious about quest ions of r e I i

gion and social identity, not just
about church structure or theology.
Further, the work of the contemporary
social historians has tremendously ex

panded our understanding of the social
context in which religion operated in
seventeenth- and eighteenth-century
Maryland, and so a study of the place
of religion in early colonial Maryland
is important for no other reason than
to set r e I ig ion in to the soc iety of
its time with precision. Finally, the
religious history of early Maryland
can complement the emerging social
portrai t of the colony. Indeed, an

understanding of colonial Maryland's

development is incomplete, perhaps
even impossible, without an under

standing of the role of religion in
the or ig in, growth, and even t.u a L
transformation of early colonial Mary
land.

My thesis blends social and intellec
tual history to argue that while Lord
Baltimore's provision for religious
toleration through his refusal to es

tablish any state church was intended
to remove the state from "matters of
conscience" and equalize all religious
groups by forcing them to depend only
upon their membership for support,
tolera t ion favored in pract ice r e I i

gious dissenters who had adapted to

survive in the hostile ecclesiastical
world of England. Baltimore's policy
forced the various denominations to

compete for membership, and the early
advantage in Maryland (before the re

versal of toleration wi th the estab
I ishmen t of the Church of Eng I and in
1692) went to denominations which had

already adopted missionary or evangel
ical strategies that they could bring
to Maryland. Because the disabilities
of the English establishment did not
extend to Maryland, dissenters there
were able to form tightly-knit commun

i t ies based in r e I ig ion which helped
confer economic, political, and social
prominence upon their members, and al
so helped them to wi thstand in part
the stresses of early Chesapeake
life. These clear advantages combined
with the virtual monopoly the dissent
ers held on public worship in early
Maryland to greatly aid in attracting
members. Initially, Catholics were

especially favored, however uninten

tionally, owing to their history of
survival under the active persecutions
of the Elizabethan era and the pres
ence in Maryland of the Jesui ts, a

highly trained missionary clergy. The

appearance of Quaker missionaries af
ter 1655 solved for dissenting Protes
tants the chronic problem of a lack of

ministers, a condition from which all

Maryland's Protestants suffered. The
missionaries were the midwives of

Maryland's Quaker community, the dis

senting Protestant counterpart to

Maryl and's Cathol ic communi ty. Thus,
Maryland became the horne of a vigorous
Quaker population an entire generation
before the founding of Pennsylvania.
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rhe cohesion of the dissenter communi
ties and the degree to which they be
came entrenched within Maryland socie
ty generally had two long-term conse

quences. The contrast between the vi
tal dissenter churches and the anemic
condition of the Church of England in
seventeenth-century Maryland fed main
line Protestant discontent and formed
one of the bases for Maryland I

sown

"Glorious Revolution" of 1689. Howev

er, the strength of the dissenter com

munities also was an important part of
the context in which the Church of
England was established in Maryland
following the repeal of Baltimorels
policy of toleration there after that
revolution.

The story of r e I ig ion in early Mary
land, then, is the story of two
things: the intellectual history of
toleration as the Baltimores conceived
of it and the social histories of the
religious communities their idea made
possible. While some sense of the na

ture of religious community in early
Maryland has been suggested above,
this historyls relationship to tolera
tion can be further clarified by pre
senting, as it were, two snapshots of
toleration, one from the middle of the
seventeenth century, the other taken
seventy-five years later. Religious
toleration was initially an idea con

ceived by the Calverts, of course, but
i t was even more a practical pol icy
that took shape under the pressure of
events. Religious toleration began as

the hope of the proprietor to open for
all èissenters, and most especially
for his fellow Roman Catholic country
men, civil freedoms not available to
them in England. This hope was based
firmly upon the Calvertsl own experi
ences of religious discrimination, and
their solution was straightforward: to
prevent the establ ishment of any
church in Maryland by denying all ec

clesiastical claims to public support
through taxation.

But it was only after the founding of
Maryland and in the evolution of the

colonyls history that religious toler
ation became more than the Calverts I

pious hope. Cecilius Calvert was

quick to realize that religious toler
ation could be an effective weapon in
the uncertain world of seventeenth
century English politics. At various

times, Calvert welcomed religious dis
sidents to Maryland to gain leverage
against some Vlrglnia promoters who

hoped to undo his charter, to attract

the colonial workforce he vitally
needed to make his colony prosper, to

diffuse radical Protestant attacks

against him in England, and to

strengthen his claims to disputed ter

ritory in Maryland. In welcoming dif
ferent religious groups into his colo

ny, Calvert backed into a broader con

ception of r e I ig ious toleration than
he could have imagined. The religious
diversity he cultivated for highly
practical reasons created the first
distinctly modern, heterogeneous soci
ety in the American colonies, paved
the way for such formal enunciations
of the policy of toleration as the
celebrated Act Concerning Religion of
1649 (itself a highly pragmatgic docu
ment), and posed numerous political
problems. The hopes of the Calverts
thus united with the exigencies of

seventeenth-century events in Maryland
and England to shape colonial Ameri
cals first real experiment in reli
gious freedom.

The establishment of the Church of

England in 1692 turned Marylandls ec

clesiastical life on its head. Catho
I ics and Quakers now faced a govern
ment whose goal it was to contain
them. The government and the estab
lished Church largely succeeded in
this goal, bringing to bear a variety
of pressures to discourage the two

groups, the Catholics especially.
Yet, both Cathol ics and Quakers re

tained a proud sense of their own dis
tinctive identities and were finally
able to find a kind of triumph in
their spirited debates with the pro
v inc i al governmen t over the i r r igh ts
and liberties as Englishmen.
Under the influence of the establish

ment, Quakers and Catholics reflected

upon the history of Maryland, and es

pecially on the place of toleration
within that history, and advanced ar

guments for religious toleration firm

ly rooted in English political theory
and practice. While the theory they
fashioned after 1692 originated chief
ly in attempts to seek redress from

specific grievances, it represented a

shift in the development of toleration
from a pragmatic policy to a principle
of right.
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Each group worked independently of the

other, the Quakers advancing "The Case
of the people Called Quakers" to Gov

ernor Francis Nicholson in 1697 to

seek rei ief from ecclesiastical taxa

tion, the Catholics circulating a pam
phlet privately about 1718 defending
their rights to "Liberty and Proper
ty." (Although the pamphlet was anon

ymous, it was probably the work of
Jesuit priest Peter Attwood.) The ar

gument of both works is remarkably
similar: English freedoms had been

perfected in Maryland by extending
them through the privatization of re

I ig ion. Even d issen ters had become

qualified for public freedoms, and the

province had flourished. In removing
the linchpin of toleration from Balti
more's original vision for the colony,
the new royal government had restored
r e I ig ion to the realm of pubi ic con

cern and thereby des troyed the bas ic

rights of many Marylanders, rights to

which they were entitled as English
men. The dissenter counter-strategy,
whether Catholic or Quaker, was to ap
peal to their Anglican countrymen as

fellow Englishmen, possessing English
men's rights. In so doing, they based

religious liberty upon the firm common

ground of trad i t ional Engl ish poi i t i
cal and property r igh ts. prov incial
authorities ignored their arguments,
unfortunately, and the redress of
Catholic and Quaker grievances in Mar

yland waited until the revolutionary
era.

By 1720, however, religious toleration
in Maryland had come full circle. Be

gun as a principled but pragmatic pol
icy that evolved in fits and starts,
it gained its first theoretical state
ment only after the establishment of
the Church of England and the end of
the freedoms it had made possible.
And while the Catholic Calverts would

undoubtedly have been disappointed in
the way their experiment turned out,
it is appropriate that Catholics and

Quakers, those who benefitted most

from Cecilius Calvert's gamble, were

able to pay back their profound debt
to him by refashioning into a funda
mental right the religious freedom
that he had only haltingly conceived.

Michael Graham, S.J.
Weston School of Theology
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